Wisconsin Library Association Foundation

Wisconsin Library Heritage Center Steering Committee
Minutes of the May 13, 2008 Meeting 
The Wisconsin Library Heritage Center Steering Committee met at the WLA/WLAF Office at 1:00 p.m. on May 13, 2008.  Those present were Larry T. Nix, Chair; Michael Edmonds; James Gollata; Ruth Ann Montgomery; and Christine Pawley.  Pete Gilbert was not present due to a death in the family.
The agenda was accepted as distributed.

WLAF Board Approval of the WLHC
Nix reported that the WLA Board approved the official establishment of the Wisconsin Library Heritage Center at its meeting on March 19, 2008.  Their approval was based on the report submitted by the Steering Committee with minor adjustments by the Board.  The Board felt that designation as a Founding Contributor should be received by current WLAF Circle Members who contributed a minimum of $50 and non-members by contributing a minimum of $100.  The Board also felt that Steering Committee members should be eligible to serve three two-year terms instead of the two two-year terms included in the Steering Committee’s report.  Nix distributed a copy of the final report as approved by the WLAF Board.  The report is also posted at

http://www.libraryhistorybuff.org/wlhc-committee.htm .
WLHC Website

Nix told the Committee that the Outagamie Waupaca Library System had agreed to make the WLHC website a sub-domain of the WisconsinLibraries.org website.  Beth Carpenter, the webmaster for WisconsinLibraries.org, will begin working on the transition of the WLHC website from the LibraryHitoryBuff.org website this summer.  
Wisconsin Library Bulletin Digitization

Nix reported that a proposal to digitize the Wisconsin Library Bulletin had been submitted jointly by Sally Drew, acting on behalf of the Division for Libraries, Technology, and Community Learning, and Jane Pearlmutter, acting on behalf of the School of Library and Information Studies of UW-Madison, to the UW Digital Collections Center.  
Wisconsin Library Memorabilia Exhibit

Nix reported that his Wisconsin Library Memorabilia exhibit had been on display at the Lake Geneva Public Library in April.  It is scheduled for display at the Ripon Public Library for July and August and the Pewaukee Public Library for September.  He reported that he has been in contact with the Milwaukee Public Library for a possible exhibit at the Central Library.  There is also the possibility of having a booth at the WLA Fall Conference with an exhibit.
Founding Contributors 

As reported earlier, Nix indicated that the WLAF Board was in agreement with the idea of soliciting Founding Contributors for the WLHC with donations of $50 for Circle Members and $100 for non-members.  Nix asked about the duration of this solicitation.  The Steering Committee thought that it should run for a year and that it should begin when the website was up.  Founding Contributors would receive a certificate and have their names listed at the WLHC website.  
Publicity and Partnerships

Nix indicated that he had written an article for WAPL’s Communique newsletter and one for WLA’s Newslertter.  The WAAL Newsletter was also suggested as a possible spot for an article.  Nix indicated that the Library Research Round Table and the Wisconsin Local History and Genealogy Round Table (WIGLR) are potential partners for some WLHC activities and should be alerted to the creation of the WLHC.
Wisconsin Library Hall of Fame
The Steering Committee then reviewed a draft of a proposal for a Wisconsin Library Hall of Fame dated May 9, 2008 which had been prepared by Nix and previously distributed to the Committee.

The Steering Committee agreed that the purpose of the WLHF should be to:

promote an understanding of the heritage of libraries and librarianship in Wisconsin by recognizing and honoring the legacy of those individuals, both living and deceased, who have made an exceptional contribution to the improvement of  library  service in Wisconsin.

In discussing the criteria for selecting members of the WLHF, the Committee elected not to establish a specific period after retirement for consideration of a living person for induction into the hall of fame.  The general criteria agreed on at this time by the Committee are as follows:
Individuals will be inducted into the Wisconsin Library Hall of Fame who have made an exceptional contribution to the statewide improvement of library service in Wisconsin over a sustained period of time.  Individuals who have worked in and/or advocated for Wisconsin libraries will be considered.  Both living and deceased individuals will be considered. 

The Committee agreed that the following factors should be taken into consideration in the nomination and selection of members of the hall of fame:

An individual’s record of exemplary leadership in the Wisconsin Library Association and/or other statewide library organizations and institutions and previous recognition of that leadership.

The overall impact of an individual’s contribution to library service in Wisconsin. 

An individual’s contributions to the improvement of library service at the national level and previous recognition of those contributions.

Individuals whose primary contribution to library service has been related to a single community will not normally be considered for membership in the

The Committee discussed at length the process for nominating and selecting members of the hall of fame.  The Committee did not agree with the process proposed in the May 9th draft.  Nix will revise the process based on the discussion by the Committee and will send out the revision for comment by the Committee.
The Committee agreed that induction into the hall of fame should occur at the awards ceremony at the annual WLA conference.

The committee agreed that inductees should be recognized on the WLHC website and living inductees should receive a suitable plaque.  The committee also raised the possibility of a cash award and a plaque at the WLA Office with a cumulative list of inductees.

Other Possible Wisconsin Library Biography Projects 
Nix suggested some other possibilities for recognizing those who had contributed to Wisconsin’s library legacy.  These included:  more visibility on the Web for WLA award winners; the collection of oral histories from Wisconsin library staff and advocates; and the establishment of a biographical database of those who had worked in Wisconsin’s libraries.
Wisconsin Library Heritage Landmarks
The Committee briefly discussed the possibility of establishing a project to designate Wisconsin Library Heritage Landmarks.  Nix distributed information from the Friends of Libraries USA website on their program for designating National Literary Landmarks.  Related to this is the Wisconsin Library Heritage Trail that is currently located on the LibraryHistoryBuff.org website.  

Next Meeting Date

The Committee agreed that there was no need to meet again until August.  The date for the meeting will be August 26.  It will be from 1:00 to 4:00 p.m. at the WLA Office.  In the meantime, Nix will distribute a revised proposal for the Wisconsin Library Hall of Fame.  He will also work with Beth Carpenter on the WLHC website.  Nix will attend the WLAF Board meeting on July 16 to provide an update and to get their response to the hall of fame proposal.

The Committee adjourned at approximately 3:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Larry T. Nix, Chair

